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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, September 23, 2013
City Council Conference Room A

4:00 P.M.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:41 p.m.

In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Richard Redick, Carl Cannon, Marla Buchanan (conference call),, Barbara Goodman (ex officio); Commissioners Larry Williams and Paul Astleford were excused;  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Kyle Billy, Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office; Ceci Ford, Risk Management; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works;  Mark Hernandez, HMS Global;  Lisa King, Langton Associates; James Boyle, Jacksonville Transportation Authority;  Carol Owens, Assistant Chief, Legislative Services; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the August 26, 2013 Commission meeting, the September 9, 2013 Commission meeting (budget), and the September 17, 2013 Commission Public Relations/Marketing meeting.
The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, opened the meeting by announcing that he wanted to continue the previous discussions on the ferry’s fare.  He noted that the Commission was still expected to come up with $165,000 in new revenue; the City Council was mandated to complete its work and decisions on the City’s budget for the new fiscal year at its meeting the following day, September 24, 2013.  At the previous Commission meeting, the Commissioners had agreed that effective October 1, 2013, ferry coupon (ticket) books would be increased to $85.00 (from $80.00); RVs and buses, to $20.00; advertising increased to $54,000; passengers in vehicles other than the driver  $1.00 per person, weekends only, children 5 years old and younger exempt.  The Commission voted to approve these increases.

On the ferry app update, the Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, reported that Sherry McGuire, ITD’s Mobile Application Developer, was working with the Mayor’s Office on an October 1, 2013 press release announcing the availability of the ferry app.

On Updates from Commission Members, Commissioner Aaron Bowman reported that he had had an opportunity to speak with JEA representatives regarding the electric rates that the ferry is currently paying.  According to JEA, the ferry is getting the same rate that the City of Jacksonville is charged.  Mark Fernandez, HMS Ferries, suggested that a considerable electric cost for the ferry is the wattage of the parking lot lights.  He suggested that perhaps the wattage can be reduced or put on a timer.

Commissioner Rich Redick reported that he had made a presentation in Fernandina Beach the previous week on the ferry, its status and promise, and was that the presentation was well received.  Mr. Redick also commented on the ferry being repainted in December when the vessel will be in dry dock.  The new ferry logo will be placed on the vessel at that time.
Commissioner Elaine Brown reported that she had  spoken to State Representative Janet Adkins who related how she had been given a tour of the ferry slips and had been briefed by the engineers on what the needs were.

In an update on grants for the ferry, Lisa King of Langton Associates reported that she is currently working on a federal passenger ferry grant; the deadline is October 1, 2013.  She introduced James Boyle of the Jacksonville Transportation Authority.  The JTA has to be the actual applicant for this particular (passenger ferry) federal grant.  

Council Member Crescimbeni noted that the Jacksonville Transportation Authority was holding a board meeting on Thursday, September 26th and in view of the fact that a possible $200,000 JTA contribution for ferry operations was on the table, it behooved Ferry Commissioners to try and attend the meeting.  Mr. Crescimbeni also noted that the Duval Legislative Delegation would be meeting in the Council Chambers on November 20th from 2:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. and that Commissioners should try and attend that meeting, as well.  The Nassau County Legislative Delegation would be meeting on October 22nd, 4-6 p.m. in the County Commissioners’ chamber.

In the Marine Operations Report – August 2013 HMS Ferries -Mark Hernandez reported that August had been a fairly normal month.  He referred Commissioners to reports (stats) that he had provided.  He noted that ridership for the month had been the same.  Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office reviewed the figures for August revenues, citing $103,000+ in receipts.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported on State Senate Bill 50 that stipulated that providing a time slot for Public Comment had been extended to boards and commissions.  To date, the Ferry Commission had not been providing opportunities for public comment. Ms. Johnston indicated that she would come back to the Commission with suggestions on how the Commission could add Public Comments to its agenda to comply with State law.  It was suggested that a Public Comment slot could be added at the end of the meeting’s agenda items.

The Commission next turned its attention to an Update on the HMS Ferries Contract.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston and Tom Goldsbury, Public Works, have been the Commission’s point people in working with HMS on a new contract.  Ms. Johnston indicated that she needed direction from the Commission on three items: insurance indemnification (which, it was decided, Risk Management would resolve), the proposed HMS management fee, and termination language in the contract.  Copies of the Agreement Between the St. Johns River Ferry Commission, on Behalf of the City of Jacksonville, and HMS Ferries, Inc. for Operation of the St. Johns River Ferry Service had been distributed.  

A lengthy discussion ensued on numerous issues in the contract negotiation.   HMS had proposed a 5% increase in the management fee with a 2.5% increase annually.  Mark Hernandez reiterated that there had not been an increase in the management fee in the last five years.  HMS has agreed to live with budget figures from the previous year’s operating budget; however, it was pointed out that this would be problematic if there is a 5% increase in the management fee.  
On a motion from Commissioner Rich Redick, the Commission approved the management fee in the amount of $198,450 with an annual 2.5% increase.

On a motion from Commissioner Redick, the Commission voted to keep the termination language 

in Section 5 (page 7) as is.
The Commission voted to agree to modify termination language in Section 12 to 90 days.

Ms. Johnston said that she would take all of the changes to the proposed contract and incorporate comments from Risk Management that she had received earlier in day and send these decisions to HMS.

Ceci Ford, Risk Management, brought the discussion back to insurance issues.  She reported that Travelers Insurance had recently did an operational inspection of the ferry’s operations and had only good things to say about HMS’s operation of the ferry.
Commissioner Redick commented on the good spirit and positive attitude of the ferry’s crew and staff considering that at this juncture in contract negotiations, they must feel some uncertainty regarding their employment status.  The Commissioner reported on his recent visit to the ferry with ferry ambassadors.

On a motion by Commissioner Redick and seconded by Commissioner Brown, the Commission voted to authorize the Commission’s Chair, acting on behalf of the Commission, to sign a contract with HMS, assuming that there are no new substantive issues that require additional vetting.

Assistant General Counsel Johnston turned to two insurance items.  She indicated that in Subcommittee work, there had been a discussion regarding removing the ferry’s hull insurance coverage for possible savings.  She requested a motion from the Commission to authorize Ceci Ford to add the hull coverage to the City’s insurance coverage.  Mark Fernandez asked Ms. Ford to clarify HMS’s liability prospects in the event that the hull is damaged as the ferry docked; would HMS be protected under such a scenario with the City’s insurance coverage?  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office, commented that the change in coverage would require changes in the City’s budget.
The Commissioners, Ms. Johnston, Ms. Ford, Mr. Fernandez and Mr. Billy engaged in a lengthy discussion of additional insurance issues.

On a motion by Commissioner Redick and seconded by Commissioner Bowman, the Commission voted to authorize putting the ferry’s hull under the City’s insurance coverage.

On a motion by Commissioner Brown, the Commission voted to authorize the purchase of insurance for the ferry terminal   (coverage that is only applicable when the vessel is at the dock).

The Chair announced that barring any further substantive issues that required further study or vetting, he would sign the contract with HMS.  In the event that additional work was needed, the Commission would re-convene on Monday (September 30th).

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:06 P.M.
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